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Town of Charlton

Planning Board Minutes
and Public Hearing Minutes

758 Charlton Road

Charlton, New York 12019
Minutes of the Planning Board Meeting – October 17, 2022
Chairman Jay Wilkinson called the meeting to order at 7:04 p.m. at the Charlton Town Hall.

Present: Jay Wilkinson, Chairman, Connie Wood, Dave Crudele, Dawn Szurek, Greg Stevens, Robin Sevinsky, Bill Ryan, Esq., Acting Planning Board Attorney, Susan York, Planning Board Clerk and Kim Caron, Recording Secretary.  Jonathan Riedinger arrived at 7:10. Chris Mitchell arrived at 7:15 p.m.
AGENDA MEETING

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there is a quorum.
Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the September 19, 2022 meeting minutes needed to be approved.   Mrs. York has previously provided comments.  Ms. Szurek provided a correction.  Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the draft of the September 2, 2022 Mancini site visit minutes needed to be approved.  Robin Sevinsky provided comments via email.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board could vote on the minutes during the Business Meeting. 
Public Hearings
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a continuation of the public hearing that was opened at the August meeting.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is an application for property located at 68 Sweetman Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is for a 4-lot subdivision of a 76.6-acre parcel.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal calls for Lot 1 to be 5.27 + acres with 360 feet of road frontage and will contain the existing house and improvements, Lot 2 to be 2.07 acres with 200 feet of road frontage, Lot 3 to be 9.5+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage and Lot 4 to be 60.58+ acres with 455 feet of road frontage.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that there has been new information submitted from the ACOE.

Subdivision Applications 
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Discussed above.
Ward and Northeast (225.-1-85.1)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that he believes that this is the 5th subdivision on this property, making it a major subdivision.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located at 2049 Route 67 and consists of 31.85+ acres.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the property is located on the south side of Route 67 and the east side of Maple Avenue.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the proposal is for a 3-lot subdivision and a revised lot line change from the previously approved lot line change in March.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the new lots created will be Lot 1A-1.1 and will consist of 4.4+ acres and contain the original house and outbuilding, Lot 1A-1.2 and will consist of 8.8+ acres and have 200 feet of road frontage on Maple Avenue and Lot 1A-1.3 will consist of 18.5+ acres with 200 feet of road frontage on Route 67 and 61 feet of road frontage on Maple Avenue which is where the driveway will be.

Platt/Schmidt and Gnip (247.-1-18 and 247.-1-77)

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is an application for a lot line change between the Schmidt property located at 620 Charlton Road and the Platt/Preddice parcel located at 217 Sweetman Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Schmidt’s are selling a .08-acre piece of land to the Platt/Preddice parcel that is currently .99 acres.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the lot line change will increase the Platt/Preddice parcel to 1.79 acres.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Platt/Preddice parcel is a pre-existing non-conforming lot.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the lot line change will increase the Platt/ Preddice parcel closer to the required 2 acre minimum.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that a variance to proceed with the lot line change was granted by the ZBA on September 13, 2022.
Zoning Report

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Board has received the report for review. 

Correspondence
None.

Town Board Liaison

Mr. St. John was present.

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to close the Agenda meeting, seconded by Mr. Crudele.  All were in favor.  Agenda meeting closed at 7:15 p.m.

BUSINESS MEETING

Opened at 7:30 p.m. with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Minutes

Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the September 19, 2022 meeting minutes with changes incorporated.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  
Mr. Wilkinson made a motion to approve the draft of the September 2, 2022 site visit minutes with changes incorporated.  Mr. Mitchell seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Mr. Riedinger, Mr. Crudele, Mr. Stevens and Mrs. Wood abstained from the vote.

PUBLIC HEARING (7:30 p.m.)

Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the legal notice was published in the Daily Gazette on August 5, 2022 and notices were sent to the adjoining property owners.
Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the public hearing process.  


Mr. Wilkinson opened the public hearing.

Kevin Weed appeared on behalf of the applicant.

Kevin Weed: Good evening, for the record my name is Kevin Weed with GVG here on behalf of the applicants, the Mancini’s.  What we have before the board tonight is a proposal for a 4-lot subdivision at 68 Sweetman Road.  

Being that this is the now the 5th month in a row that we have appeared before the board, and the 3rd month of public hearing, I thought it would be important to re-cap where we are now and how we got here, and all of the efforts that have gone into this application, and the subsequent review that has taken place thus far.  

We originally came before the Board at the June meeting with a conceptual sketch.  Even though this was conceptual in nature, we already had the wetlands delineated and had a licensed professional engineer perform percolation rate tests on each of the proposed lots. 

At that meeting, we had a very good discussion with the Planning Board, who made a couple recommendations/suggestions on things we could tweak such as eliminating a shared driveway and placing the septic’s in the rear of the houses.  We incorporated all of these suggestions into the design. 

The Mancini’s then had a boundary survey performed and had the wetlands validated and verified by NYSDEC.

We returned for the July meeting where the Planning Board suggested reducing the size of the building envelopes on each lot to stagger them and eliminate the potential for a house behind a house. We incorporated this into the design.  At the July meeting, the Planning Board declared themselves lead agency for the purposes of SEQRA and issued a negative declaration relative to SEQRA.

Between the July and August meetings, we received a comment letter from the TDE. Based on the TDE comments the Mancini’s hired a licensed professional engineer to prepare a SWPPP.  During this time period, the project was reviewed by the Saratoga County Planning Board, and was deemed to have no significant county wide, or intercommunity impact. 

The August Planning Board meeting was the first public hearing. There were a lot of comments made from the public, so much so that the Planning Board requested a site visit to review first-hand all of the concerns.

Between the August and September Planning Board meetings, several things occurred.  We received a sign off from the State Historic Preservation Office that the project will not affect any archeologically sensitive areas.  

We reached back out to NYSDEC because they were quoted at the August public hearing as saying they wanted to re-visit the site. We received a letter from NYSDEC indicating that they do not wish to revisit the site, that the wetland delineation is accurate, and that they reviewed the proposed 4 lot subdivision and no permit was necessary from them.

We produced a letter from NYSDEC indicating that the necessary remediation for contaminated soils was conducted and that the Department does not require any additional remedial work and the spill is closed. 

We received a letter from the TDE indicating that they had reviewed the SWPPP and other documentation provided and all of their previous comments were adequately addressed. 

We performed the requested site visit with several of the planning board members.  Discussions were had on site regarding the larger pond, and we made the requested change to differentiate between the open water habitat in the southern 2/3 of the pond from the emergent wetland habitat in the northern 1/3 of the pond. The outer perimeter of the delineation never changed, only habitat distinctions within it.

The location of the driveway to Lot 4 was shifted southerly to the crown of the hill, and a minor tweak to the lot line of Lot 1 was made to accommodate that.  Based on this revised location of the driveway to Lot 4, we were able to witness the real-world sight distance during the site visit, and there were no concerns.

We also paired the driveway to Lot 2 and 3 to eliminate a curb cut in an attempt to accommodate concerns from the public. 

During the September public hearing, several statements were made that I would like to address for the record.  Jed Hayden from NYSDEC was again quoted several times.  We reached out to Jed again, for the second time now, to verify statements made here at the public hearings.  Jed acknowledged speaking to the gentleman from the public, and wrote us a letter that has been submitted to the town clarifying everything he was quoted as saying and I’d like to go through them briefly.

The gentleman from the public said “This map is a ‘gross mis-conception’ of the real wetlands as per Jed Hayden” and “Jed Hayden advised me that NYS DEC is going to throw out all the wetland maps in the next 12-24 months so that makes the applicant’s claim to have the wetlands delineated for 5 years in the future not valid” Jed’s response to these comments was “As has previously been confirmed, DEC is satisfied by the wetland boundaries shown on the wetland delineation map…” This marks the third time we have now received written validation from DEC on the wetlands. Jed acknowledged that the publicly available DEC wetland maps will no longer be used as a regulatory tool starting in 2025, but stated that any wetland boundary validations by the DEC will remain valid until they expire, regardless of map changes.  This means that the wetland validation the Mancini’s have is good for the full 5-year period.

At the September public hearing Jed was also quoted as saying “driveway to Lot # 4 can’t be built right next to the small pond on the north side of Lot # 1” furthermore, “Jed Hayden also advised me that the proposed driveway for Lot # 4 between the south Schermerhorn property line, over the wetlands and next to the existing pond can’t be built at all, because there is no access due to this area being surrounded by pond and wetlands”  another quote was “Jed Hayden of NYS DEC advised me that there was no way a house or driveway could be built for Lot # 4 due to all the wetlands and that area being inaccessible because of said wetlands.  Jed advised me that there is only room for two lots/homes in the front of the property….”  In Jed’s written response letter to these statements, he states, “As has previously been confirmed, DEC is satisfied by the wetland boundaries shown on the wetland delineation map…” “As such, DEC would not have any wetland jurisdiction over lot 4 and cannot offer an opinion on any planned development of that property. Consequently, all planned activities associated with the lot are outside of DEC jurisdiction, and no Article 24 Freshwater Wetland permit will be necessary.”  All of these clarifying statements from Jed are in the letter we recently submitted to the Board, and I just felt it was necessary to address these comments from the last meeting for the record.

At the September public hearing, the issue of ACOE wetlands was raised. The Planning Board requested that we reach out to ACOE to get some input regarding the wetlands and the proposed subdivision.  We reached out to ACOE the next day.  ACOE did acknowledge speaking to several of the neighbors, and answering several of their questions.  ACOE also acknowledged that a member of the public made a formal complaint and turned this project in as an active wetland violation.  Allegations were made to ACOE by the public that work occurred that caused impacts to jurisdictional wetlands.   Because this was turned in as a violation, it got priority review and we were able to get ACOE out to the site quickly.  ACOE visited the site on October 5th and reviewed the wetland delineation, the proposed subdivision and all associated activities, and also reviewed the site for the alleged violations. As a result, ACOE determined that no work had occurred on the property that would have required ACOE authorization and stated “the USACOE has no outstanding concerns associated with this project”.  ACOE issued a written letter which we have submitted to the Town indicating that “None of the work associated with the construction of the residential development would be conducted within a manner that is within the jurisdiction of this office.”  In other words, no violation existed, and no permit is required for the proposed subdivision to occur.

I would just like to conclude by reiterating for the record that it is the intent of the Mancini’s to build a forever home for themselves on Lot 4, and keep the remaining lots in the family for their children.  This is now, and has always been the intention of this application, and I just want to reiterate that for the record.  Anything else would be speculation at best.  Tonight’s meeting marks our 5th month before this board as part of this process, a process that is offered to all tax paying landowners in this town.  This process that we are going through is framed by written regulations that establish a level playing field that all applicants before this board must abide by.   This application has always met all of these written regulations, and even meets unwritten regulations that the Planning Board has established through precedent.  Also built into this process we are going through is a system of review by professional licensed engineers whose sole task is to protect the interests of the Town and neighboring properties.  This process also involves review from several layers of various local, state, and federal agencies.  This application has been reviewed and approved by ACOE, USFWS, NYSDEC, SHPO, Saratoga County Planning, and the TDE.  Based on the amount of data that has been collected, submitted, reviewed, and signed off on by all of these agencies, we humbly request that the Planning Board consider closing the public hearing, and voting on the application based on its own merit with peace of mind that it has been thoroughly vetted through this process.

Jay Wilkinson: Thank you.  What I will do is open up the floor now and for anybody that has any new information that has not been submitted already.  Please speak from the podium and give your name and address for the record.

Don Schermerhorn, 82 Sweetman Road: This map does not show the topographical contour of the wetlands and also does not address why we suddenly (inaudible).
There was discussion that the material pertaining to this subdivision has been posted to the town website. Mr. Schermerhorn did not agree. The items that have been posted were shown on the screen.

Laura Orminski, 50 Sweetman Road: Can you show me where the B58 delineation line is.

Mr. Weed showed the line on the drawing with the 100-foot buffer.

Bryant Kolner read the following into the record: 
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As pertains to comment #4 above, Mr. Kolner added the following: Dan Query is a professional engineer employed by Creighton Manning Engineering.  He doesn’t have a private company. Some of the residents have contacted them and were told that their company policy prohibits them from doing any site work away from the company. So, he can’t certify it, legitimately, so the board has had, in essence, the wool pulled over their eyes. 
Bryan Kolner: Now I did have to, and I understand that your walk-through board minutes were not approved, and I was looking for them on the website, one morning I saw it and it said unapproved in capital letters. That night it was off the website. So, I waited and I called the chairman at his house and I asked for a copy. He was kind enough to email a copy to me. I appreciate it.

Linda LaRue, 621 Charlton Road: I am representing LaRue Farms. My son Will asked me to clarify that he will not be clearing the land to plant. He is willing to have a 5-year lease here and only here and when USDA and FSA approve the appropriate acreage.

Jay Wilkinson: Any one else like to speak? This is the last chance.  I think the board is at a decision point. I think we have received a lot of information. We got a few new things tonight. At this point, the board needs to deliberate on all of the information we have and review it and may possibly want to send some of this to the town engineer. We will discuss that in our business meeting.

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to close the public hearing.  Mr. Crudele seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Public Hearing closed at 8:04 p.m.

SUBDIVISION and LOT LINE CHANGE APPLICATIONS 
Platt/Schmidt and Gnip (247.-1-18 and 247.-1-77)
Mr. Gnip appeared before the Board.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is an application for a lot line adjustment between lands owned by Mat and Emily Schmidt located at 620 Charlton Road and lands owned by Justin Platt and Charles Preddice located at 217 Sweetman Road.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the Platt/Preddice parcel is .99 acres of land and is a non-conforming pre-existing condition.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the lot line adjustment will add .8 acres of back land to the west still making the lot a non-conforming lot.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that a variance to proceed with the lot line adjustment was granted by the ZBA at their September 13, 2022 meeting.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the application was sent to the County Planning Board for review and comments of no significant impact were received.

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to waive the application fee, park fee, public hearing and engineering review.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is a type II action and exempt from SEQRA.

The Board was in agreement that this improves a non-conforming pre-existing condition making it closer to the required 2 acre minimum.

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the subdivision regulations with Mr. Gnip in relation to the scale required for the map.

Mr. Gnip will revise the map to what the board requires.

Mr. Wilkinson made the motion to approve the lot line adjustment between lands owned by Mat and Emily Schmidt located at 620 Charlton Road and lands owned by Justin Platt and Charles Preddice located at 217 Sweetman Road contingent upon receiving a new map with the entire Schmidt holdings using a scale of not less than 400 feet = 1inch as required by the subdivision regulations and design construction standards and authorize the chairman to sign the mylars as Resolution 2022-06.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

Resolution 2022-06 was made.
Mancini and Van Guilder (247.-1-34)
Mr. Wilkinson stated that the public comments have been addressed and the board now has 62 days in which to act on this application.
Mrs. Wood stated that she is concerned about the wetlands with this year being such a dry year and concerned about the house behind a house situation.  Mrs. Wood stated that she also has concerns about the development on agricultural land.  Mrs. Wood read from the Farmland Protection Plan of 2010 brochure.

Mr. Riedinger stated that this has been a challenging subdivision.  Mr. Riedinger stated that he is not so much concerned with the house behind a house scenario but is concerned about the wetlands.  Mr. Riedinger stated that the firefighting access to Lot 4 has only been marginally addressed with the pull off area.

Mrs. Wood asked what the length of the driveway for Lot 4 was.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that it would be around 1700 feet long.

Mr. Stevens stated that he is not as concerned about the wetlands as they have been delineated by professionals.  Mr. Stevens stated that there are valid concerns pertaining to the house behind a house issue.  Mr. Stevens stated that the positioning of the houses should be discussed.

Ms. Szurek stated that she would like to see the building envelopes tightened to avoid the house behind a house issue.  Ms. Szurek stated that Lot 3 looks tightened down so it is not directly behind Lot 1.  Ms. Szurek stated that with the Lot 4 building line it could be possible to see into the windows of any house there if one location shifts one way and the other also shifts. Ms. Szurek stated that this should be locked down so that this doesn’t happen.  Ms. Szurek stated that she would like to see the rural character preserved and with Lot 2 being the minimum required doesn’t fit the rural character.  Ms. Szurek stated that if that lot were 5 acres, there could be a horse there.
Mr. Mitchell stated that there is enough space to mitigate the house behind a house issue with all three newly proposed lots.  Mr. Mitchell stated that the land is marginal agricultural land and really needs to be drained. 

Mr. Crudele stated that he believes that the house behind a house issue is mitigated by the distance between those houses.  Mr. Crudele stated that this is a large parcel and 4 homes on 75 acres is not a cluster.  Mr. Crudele stated that the 2-acre lot is not necessarily a throw away lot or will diminish the enjoyment from living there just because it is 2 acres.  Mr. Crudele stated that the board has done its due diligence through the entire process and should move to vote.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he shares similar concerns with Ms. Szurek and Mrs. Wood.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that the length of the driveway for Lot 4 is concerning and presents a life safety issue as 1700 feet is a long way to go.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he is concerned with the house behind a house scenario. Mr. Wilkinson stated that he is concerned for the future owners and future building.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that instead of having right angle side lines, they are diagonal and this needs to be addressed also.

Mr. Wilkinson reviewed the submitted paperwork by the applicant and requested that the application be modified to the current drawing, adding 80 Sweetman Road to the AG Data statement and several corrections on the Short EAF form.

Mr. Weed stated that he would make the necessary revisions.

Ms. Szurek inquired why the angle on Lot 2.

Mr. Weed stated that they were following the natural features.

Mr. Wilkinson and Ms. Szurek stated that they want to see right angle lines.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the application is not complete due to needed corrections to the submitted forms.  Mr. Wilkinson suggested waiting until next month to vote to ensure that all the paperwork is correct.

Mr. Wilkinson polled the board.

Mrs. Wood agreed that corrected paperwork would be required before the vote.
Mr. Riedinger also agreed.

Mr. Wilkinson also agreed.

Mr. Crudele stated that a contingent vote could be done.

Mrs. Wood stated that contingencies put the burden on the chairman and again suggests that the board wait to vote.

Ms. Szurek agreed that the board should wait because the board should not do a contingent approval when there are a lot of moving parts.

Mr. Stevens agreed to wait for the corrected paperwork.
WARD/NORTHEAST (225.-1-85.1)
Mr. Bogardus appeared before the board.

Mr. Bogardus stated that the applicant has done numerous subdivisions over the last couple years.  Mr. Bogardus reviewed all of the subdivisions and current house locations on the drawing.  Mr. Bogardus stated that the board approved a lot line adjustment between the Wards and the Gauthiers but the maps were never filed.  Mr. Bogardus stated that their current proposal calls for a 4.5-acre lot that will contain the original farmhouse and outbuildings, an 18.8-acre lot with frontage on Maple Avenue and Route 67 and an 8.9-acre lot with frontage on Maple Avenue.  Mr. Bogardus stated that they also want to revise the lot line adjustment with the Gauthier property.

Ms. Szurek stated that the 4.5-acre lot shows a livestock barn.  Ms. Szurek stated that based on the acreage, livestock will not be allowed on that lot.  Ms. Szurek asked that the barn be relabeled as something other than livestock barn.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that this is considered a major subdivision.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that there have been previous subdivisions of this land in 2010, 2016, 2019 and 2021.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that there are enough houses on Route 67.  Mr. Wilkinson asked about the pond.

Mr. Bogardus stated that he did not have that information but believes that the pond is stocked with catfish.

Mr. Wilkinson asked if a house has been built on the Flinton parcel.

Mr. Bogardus stated yes.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that the house, well and septic for that location need to be shown.

Mrs. Wood asked if the Ward’s still own the parcel to the south.

Mr. Bogardus stated that has been sold.

Mr. Wilkinson stated that he is having a hard time reading the map.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he does not believe that the side lot angle requirement has been met.
Mr. Bogardus stated that all of the proposed lots are zoning conforming.
Mr. Wilkinson stated that this plan has houses behind houses and lots behind lots.  Mr. Wilkinson stated that he cannot support this plan.

Mr. Mitchell stated that the mean lot width also has to be met for all the lots.

Mr. Wilkinson suggested sending the map to the town engineer for review before proceeding any further.
ZONING REPORT

The Board reviewed the report.
CORRESPONDENCE

None.

TOWN BOARD LIAISON

Mr. St. John stated that bulk item pick up is October 24-29.   Mr. St. John said that the board will hold a public hearing on the proposed budget on October 24, 2022. Mr. St. John stated that a resolution has been made regarding the Route 67 brush dump.

Mr. Riedinger made a motion to adjourn the meeting.  Mrs. Wood seconded the motion.  All were in favor.

The meeting was adjourned at 9:35 p.m. 
Respectfully Submitted,

Kimberly A. Caron

Recording Secretary
